Finance and Labor Relations Committee

Regular Meeting

Thursday, August 4, 2016 6:00 p.m.
City Hall, 31 S. Madison Street, Evansville, WI

MINUTES
1. Call to order and roll call.  Chair Josh Manring called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  Members present: Alderperson James Montgomery.  Rick Cole was absent. Others present: Mayor Bill Hurtley and City Administrator/Finance Director Ian Rigg.
2. Approval of Agenda.  Montgomery made a motion and Manring seconded approval of the agenda as printed, moving items 6c and 6d ahead of 6a. Motion approved 2-0.
3. Approval of Minutes.  Montgomery made a motion, seconded by Manring to waive the reading of the minutes of the July 7, 2016, regular meeting and to approve them as printed.  Motion approved 2-0.
4. Citizen appearances other than agenda items listed. None.
5. Bills. Montgomery moved to accept the City bills as presented in the amount of $1,046,403.71, Manring seconded.  Motion approved 2-0 upon roll call.  

6. New Business.  
A. Montgomery made a motion to recommend to Common Council an employment contract with Melanie Crans as the Executive Assistant, Manring seconded.  Rigg explained this was a continuation of the previous contract but with a new employee and moving the position from salary to hourly due to new changes in federal rules.  Motion approved 2-0.  
B. Montgomery made a motion to approve temporary pay for Dale Roberts retroactive to June18, 2016 per 5-10 of the City of Evansville Personnel Policies and Employee Handbook, Manring seconded.  Motion approved 2-0. 
C. The committee, along with the Mayor and members of the Library Board discussed the referendum language. Manring pointed to the 2014 survey showing support but not overwhelming support for increasing taxes for library operations/expansion.  Having a referendum will give the City clear guidance as to how to pay for the library expansion with a larger voting pool.  It was asked why the City considering a referendum now and not for other projects.  Rigg explained that other projects have limited tax impact when utilities are included and they are spread out.  Board members spoke on how the library attracts people to the community and it helps poor people have access to resources.  
Mayor Hurtley stated that neither the method of paying, nor the impact of paying the debt off had been addressed previously, and this should go to the public to determine the length of time we should use to pay for it.  Rigg gave some advice on the referendum language as did the library board.  Montgomery wanted the proposed language to be reviewed by legal.  After much discussion Montgomery moved to recommend to Common Council: Motion to place the following language for an advisory referendum the expansion of the Eager Free Library on the November 8th, 2016 general election ballot: “Shall the Evansville Common Council approve a $3,000,000 general obligation note for ten (10) years for the expansion of the library, adding an approximate $1.00 to the municipal mill rate (example $150 per year, for 10 years, on property valued at $150,000)”, Manring seconded.  Motion passed 2-0.  

D. Montgomery moved to recommend to Common Council: Motion to place the following language for an advisory referendum the expansion of the Eager Free Library on the November 8th, 2016 general election ballot: “Shall the Evansville Common Council approve a $3,000,000 general obligation bond for twenty (20) years for the expansion of the library, adding an approximate $.60 to the municipal mill rate (example $90 per year, for 20 years, on property valued at $150,000)”, Manring seconded.  Motion passed 2-0.

E. Rigg provided handouts of the 2015 Audit.  Rigg noted the high amount of unrestricted money in General fund is deceiving due to certain obligations budgeted in 2016 and other items needing adjustment.  Committee had no questions.  

7. City Administrator/Finance Director Report – Rigg reported on the budget to date including some tax value information.  Staffing issues are improving as we train our temporary employees and new employees.  One staff person came back for 4 days to help with billing.  Rigg reported on the windmill and a potential maintenance contract is being explored.  Rigg determined that what is owed in advances and loans requires the windmill keeps running for another 7-8 years at minimum.
8. Unfinished Business

A. Montgomery made a motion to recommend to Common Council another 60 day extension on Seminary Park / WHEDA Loan agreement, Manring seconded.  Rigg explained more time is needed due to other matters surrounding the state and housing grant obligations.  Motion passed 2-0.
B. Library.  Project design is at a standstill for now given schedule for biding, bonding and construction regardless of the referendum.  Other matters were already discussed earlier during 6c and 6d.   
9. Meeting Reminder.  The next regular meeting is scheduled for September 8, 2016 at 6:00 p.m.

10. Adjournment.  With a motion by Montgomery, seconded by Manring that the meeting adjourned at 7:50 p.m.
Patrick Ian Rigg, City Administrator/Finance Director
These minutes are not official until approved by the Finance and Labor Relations Committee at their next regular meeting.
Finance & Labor Relations Committee September 8, 2016

